# MINUTES OF RATBY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, $14^{\mathrm{TH}}$ MAY 2024 AT THE VILLAGE HALL, MAIN STREET, RATBY AT 7PM

#### 'DRAFT MINUTES FOR APPROVAL'

#### UNADOPTED'

PRESENT

**Councillors:** 

Mrs M B Joyce (Chairman), Mr C W Boothby, Ms K D Ingram,

Ms K Johnson, Mr P Johnson and Mr P Tenwick

Members of the

Public:

Nil

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the May meeting.

#### 1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

**24/53** Apologies for absence were received from Mr K Hunnybun, who was indisposed and Mr L J P O'Shea, who was attending a meeting at Hinckley & Bosworth Borough Council.

#### 2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

**24/54** Minutes of the last meeting held on 9<sup>th</sup> April 2024 having previously been circulated, were proposed by Mr Boothby, seconded Ms Johnson, agreed and signed by the Chairman.

# 3. DECLARATIONS OF PERSONAL, PREJUDICIAL AND PEUNIARY INTEREST AND DISPENSATION FROM MEMBERS ON ANY ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED

24/55 Ms K Johnson declared an interest in any items relating to Leicestershire County Council and Mr C W Boothby declared an interest in items relating to Planning.

#### 4. PLANNING APPLICATIONS

**24/56** (a) **24/00374/HOU** 45 Markfield Road, Ratby LE6 0Lw – Wooden lockable storage unit to front election – No objection (b) **24/00411/DISCON** – 7 Whittington Drive, Ratby LE6 0NE – Single storey side extension. The applicant now wishes to instead apply only for a side ext3ension for additional room plus a downstairs shower room. No objection (c) **24/00421/REM** 130 Stamford Street, Ratby LE6 0JU – Approval of reserved matters (relating to appearance, landscaping, layout, scale, access levels, waste & recycling) of outline planning permission (ref: 24/00030/OUT) for new residential dwelling – No objection.

Mr Boothby informed Council that the former Ratby Sports Club site now run by Wolfdale School had developed an additional car park at the rear of the sports field, off Desford Lane. This had been reported to Hinckley & Bosworth Borough Council Head of Planning and an enforcement notice had been issued as no planning

as

15.05.24 Page 2 of 11

application, nor permission had been granted. This is being used unlawfully as an additional car park for the site. It seems no further action by HBBC had been taken.

#### 5. REPORTS

**24/57** (a) Borough Councillors' Report previously circulated proposed Ms Johnson, seconded Ms Ingram and agreed.

Mr Boothby informed meeting that the incorrect reference to 'Team Plough' was incorrect and an apology to landlord & team at Bulls Head had been issued

(b) County Councillor's Report previously circulated proposed Mr Tenwick Seconded Mr Boothby and agreed.

#### 6. ALLOTMENTS

24/58 Meeting informed that due to excessive rainfall several Taverner Drive allotments were completely flooded. Two plots had been reallocated as former plot holder had now moved from Ratby.

Majority of rents have now been paid and reminders will be sent out to those still outstanding.

#### 7. URGENT ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED

- **24/59** (a) Quotation E L Midlands for height barrier Ferndale Park £2540 plus Vat (£508) Total £3,048. The provision of a height barrier had been agreed at a previous meeting. Proposed for acceptance Mr Boothby, seconded Mr Tenwick and agreed.
- (b) Confirmation of permission for Clare's Fitness Bootcamp use of Ferndale Park Monday & Friday 6 7pm commencing June 2024 during summer school break. Donation (£25) already received,
- (c) Confirmation of acceptance of quotation (£2,200) for additional CCTV camera installation at Ferndale Park, previously agreed by email sent to all Councillors.

#### 8. PLAY EQUIPMENT REPORT

24/60 Council informed that two items of play equipment in Toddler area at Burroughs Rec have been vandalised. Cradle swing has been removed and replacement will cost approx. £135. The inclusive springie has also been taped off since one of the retaining handles has been removed and thrown away. Report received of racist/offensive graffiti being smeared over toddler slide. This is being dealt with.

#### 9. END OF YEAR ACCOUNTS

**24/61** End of year accounts were discussed and queries raised in connection with cost centre allocation, i.e., Christmas decorations being dealt with under Contingencies and Nest Pensions being shown on print out as '1'. These issues will be dealt with. All items balanced with accounting system and Bank Statements. Proposed by Mrs Joyce, seconded Mr Tenwick and agreed.

#### 10. ITEMS FOR INFORMATION

**24/62** (a) List of Payments/Income previously circulated, proposed Ms Johnson, seconded Mr Boothby and agreed.

#### 11. CLERK'S REPORT

**24/63** (a) Additional CCTV camera installation will take place Wednesday, 15<sup>th</sup>May 2024, weather permitting.

(b) Ricoh – Cyber security – meeting informed that Ricoh is offering video demonstration to show how system works at reduced price for Parish Councils, although no precise price mentioned. Short discussion ensued and proposed Mr Johnson, seconded Mrs Joyce to go ahead with demonstration.

(c) 80 D-Day commemorative flag – Chairman and Vice-Chairman consulted prior to meeting and flag at cost of £10.99 can be obtained. Unanimously agreed.

(d) Internal Audit took place Friday, 10<sup>th</sup> May 2024. Recommendations: (i) New Financial Regulations introduced – therefore Risk Assessment needs to include up-to-date risks (b) Change of Bank since present Bank will not allow additional authorisation. Short discussion ensued and Ms Ingram offered to look into this to see what other Banks can offer. (c) Petty cash should be included on accounting system. (At present receipts and lists kept independently.) (d) Web site to be up-to-date.

#### 12. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

24/64 (a) Village Sign – Mr Tenwick asked when new sign would be available. Meeting informed that Council at present on waiting list for provision of sign but Clerk will make enquiries as to progress. Short discussion followed. 5ft pole will be provided by the manufacturer but Council had previously indicated they wanted an 11ft pole. Meeting informed that this had not been ordered yet since there was no storage place available.

There being no further business the meeting was closed at approximately 7.55pm

Signed as a true and accurate record of the meeting

Chairman Jaya

1) 6/2 Li
Date

Attachment No.	Title	Min. Ref.	Page No.
1	Mins. last mtg.	24/54	1
2	B/Cllrs report	24/57(a)	2
3	C/Cllr's report	24/57(b)	2
4	End Year Accts.	24/61	2
5	List of Payments/	24/62	3
	Income		

#### BOROUGH COUNCILLORS' REPORT

APPENDIX 1

Dear Residents

On the 1<sup>st</sup> May, a group of 16 residents took part in a discussion regarding the role of Cadent during the recent outage in Ratby and what Cadent do nationally. Cadent look after mains gas pipes that supplies our area and they use their network of pipes to ensure that gas is delivered safely to homes but they do not produce gas or repair appliances. The meeting was held by EJS Market Research to find out how the gas outage affected residents and also how good was communication, were residents happy with supplies that were given out and were residents happy with the compensation that was given.

Overall, the group agreed that without Cadent, the village would have been in a far worse situation so they were very happy. We take this time to thank them all again.

And finally,

Residents would have noticed that we gave a warm welcome to Ed and his staff at the Bull's Head but because of a typo, it came out with another pub's name. Chris wrote this but did not proof read it. Chris has apologised to Ed but wanted to set the record straight so again, welcome Ed and TEAM BULL!!

Best Regards

Chris and Ozzy Working for You

#### **COUNTY COUNCILLOR'S REPORT MAY 2024**

**APPENDIX 2** 

#### The Local Nature Recovery Strategy

This aims to make space for nature and bring long-term benefits for people and the environment. It is primarily aimed at landowners, farmers, local authorities and environmental groups.

We want to work together with communities to deal with the problems and impacts of global warming and the loss of species and habitats, therefore we seek your input to help us agree the strategy and, based on this, to create a plan to deliver it.

We're asking:

- residents for their views about nature
- environment groups with a special interest for their ideas and concerns
- **those responsible for managing land** for their views on what is achievable, that they could contribute to and any help or support they need to deliver on those commitments, to help make more space for nature.

All these views and ideas will contribute to the final strategy. It's the only way to produce something that brings about the benefits we all agree for people and nature in Leicestershire, Leicester and Rutland. After all, nature's future is our future too.

#### Have your say

We're seeking views to influence the priorities in the strategy. We're doing this through:

- Gathering your feedback on existing and planned actions for nature,
- Ideas for where and how we could make more space for nature, and any pressures or concerns –
- Surveys for the public and stakeholders to share their views:

#### Stakeholders and key partners

For organisations, including;

- Farmers
- Landowners
- Land Managers
- Developers
- Environmental charities
- Non-government organisation
- Public sector organisations
- Schools
- Community groups

#### Members of the public

If you're a member of the public, please have your say using the resident survey. If you type in the following or copy and paste it into your space bar it will take you to the two surveys. The consultation closes on the 26<sup>th</sup> May.

Local Nature Recovery Strategy development | Leicestershire County Council

(els)

# Ratby, ~Severn Trent Gas Outage

I have helped numerous residents since this incident happened at the end of January. However, there are still vulnerable residents in the village that are still waiting to have condemned appliances replaced and are not able to get estimates for themselves. If you know any vulnerable residents in this position, please contact me, I will deal with it for them.

#### **Network North Money**

Last year the government announced the cancellation of the HS2 north of Birmingham and the reallocation of the funds to the Midlands and the North under the umbrella of the Network North Plan.

Funding awarded as part of the Network North Plan should be additional to existing resources to ensure that the benefits are realised within the |North and Midlands regions.

Bus Service Improvement Plan (BSIP+) and Network North Public Transport Funding The BSIP+ is a revenue=based grant funding that consists of two trenches of £1.79 million-the first was received in October 2023 and the second is due to be received in July 2024.

The Network North Public Transport is a funding of £4.05 million due to be received in July 2024. This means a total of £7.63 is available over 2023/2024 and 2024/25 financial years. The focus of this funding is to improve passenger transport by delivering the best overall outcomes in growing long-term patronage, revenues and therefore maintaining bus service levels and providing essential social and economic connectivity for local communities. A further four-year capital and revenue funding announcement for the period from 2025/26 onwards is anticipated in the near future, which could provide an opportunity to carry out improvement schemes that may not be covered in the current BSIP+ and Network North Public Transport funding.

#### Road Resurfacing Fund

Again, under the Network North Funding Plan, the County Council has received an additional £2.258 million of funding in 2023/2024 from the Road Resurfacing Fund for the local highways maintenance, particularly for the resurfacing of carriageways, cycleways and footways to prevent potholes and other road defects. I have been told the Council will receive the same funding for 2024/2025.

# **Network North Funding**

- The department for transport has announced that a total additional funding for the Council. The Council has been allocated a total of £238m to cover several years from 2025, although no annual amounts have been specified to date. However, we have been told that the yearly allocation will be backloaded meaning larger funding allocations will be provided in the later years of the funding period.
- The funding covers the period from 2025/26 until 2031/32 and has been provided to:
  - (a) Drive better connectivity within local towns, suburbs and cities;
  - (b) Drive better connectivity between local towns and cities; and
  - (c) Improve everyday local journeys for people.
- The DfT has been clear that the LTF funding will be backloaded. In recognition of this, the DfT will initially require a delivery plan for the first two years of the

15.05.24 Page 7 of 11

programme to be developed and submitted by the end of the 2024 calendar year, with high level plan for the remaining five years.

- More detailed plans for the later years of the fund will then be required before 2027. This will allow the alignment of that long-term programme with the Council's Local Transport Plan 4.
- The DfT has advised that it anticipates that annual allocations for this fund should be published in May 2024 along with guidance to ensure that local authorities can make the most of this funding and be ready to deliver improvements with the LTF from April 2025.
- As might be anticipated, future allocations may also be dependent on the outcome of the next Government Spending Review. It may be that a new Labour government may take this funding away from the already poorly funded County Council.

# **Another Record Year For Primary School First Choices**

Parents across Leicestershire have today (Tuesday 16 April) been finding out which primary school their child will attend this autumn.

With 7,012 applications received this year, a record 99% of children across the county have been offered a place at one of their top three school preferences.

94.6% of ;youngsters due to start school for the first time have secured a place at their first preference school, with 3.6% being offered their second preference and 0.9% being offered their third preference primary school.

Jane Moore, Director of Children and Family Services at Leicestershire County Council, said: "We're so pleased that nearly all children in Leicestershire are finding out that they've got a place at one of their top three primary school preferences. It's especially fantastic that there have been so many first choice placed awarded too. We're pleased for everyone with a successful outcome and recognise also that not every pupil has secured one of the places they had hoped for.

There is support for families who want to talk about alternative school options or making an appeal. We want anyone needing this help to get in touch with us as soon as they can.

I'd like to wish all children starting school for the first time a successful and enjoyable start to their schooling."

The County Council is also reminding parents that if a school place has been refused, the child will have been placed on the school's waiting list. If a place becomes available parents will be contacted automatically.

For more information visit <a href="https://www.leicestershire.gov.uk/popular-now/apply-for-a-primary-school-place">https://www.leicestershire.gov.uk/popular-now/apply-for-a-primary-school-place</a>.

Primary school offers for autumn 2024 were revealed across the country on Tuesday 16 April.

The admissions process in Leicestershire adheres to central government rules and gives parents the right to have an appeal heard by an Independent Appeal Panel. Parents who applied on paper will receive a letter and those who applied online will receive an email about the decision. To find out more, visit:

https://www.leicestershire.govuk/popular-now/a[[;u-for-a-primary-school-place



There were 7,012 applications received this year, compared to 7,169 in 2023, of which 94.8% (6664) secured first preference (94.2 per cent in 2023)

- 3.6 per cent (253) secured their second preference (3.7 per cent in 2023)
- 0.8 per cent (55) secured their third preference (1 per cent in 2023)
- 99 per cent(6.972) secured one of their top three preferences (98.9% automatically agreed at the next nearest school to their home.
- 0.9 per cent (60) did not secure one of their preferences and were informed they can appeal or contact the LA to discuss other school options (1 per cent in 2023)

# <u>Protect your vehicle and contents – thefts are on the rise</u> Crime prevention advice

- 1. Always lock it
  - Ensure that you always secure your vehicle, even if you're only going to be away from it for a moment. If your vehicle has wing mirrors that fold in automatically when locked, make sure you lock it properly. Criminal gangs are looking for vehicles like these where wing mirrors are still out because it is clear to them that the vehicle has been left unlocked.
- 2. Close windows and sunroofs to prevent "fishing"

  Leaving windows and the sunroof open invites fishing for items through the gap by hand or with, say, a bent coat hanger, which could also be used to unlock a door for them to get in. Thieves can be ingenious. Don't give them the opportunity.
- 3. Secure your number plates with tamper-resistant screws
  The easiest way to change the identity of a stolen vehicle or avoid speeding
  tickets and parking tickets is to fit stolen number plates. Using security screws to
  attach your vehicle's number plates makes it harder for thieves to get your
  number plate.
- 4. Fit locking, anti-tamper wheel nuts to secure alloy wheels

  Stolen wheels are valuable, either as parts or for their scrap value Using locking wheel nuts reduces the risk of your vehicle's wheels being stolen.
- 5. Secure anything that's on the outside of your vehicle
  Anything left on roof-racks, tailgate racks, holiday top boxes or in tool chests are
  easily stolen when the vehicle is parked. The use of cable locks, padlocks and
  self-locking tools chests, which are secured to the vehicle, makes them more
  secure, but still, don't leave things in them if you can avoid it.
- 6. Hide Electrical items and leave no clues.
  - Leaving Sat Nav mounts, suction cup marks on windows or cables on view gives it away that you left a Sat Nav, smart phone or other device in your car. Even if they can't see the Sat Nav or iPad they might still break in to see if it is being stored in the car, out of sight.

There have also been reports received across the beat area reporting residential burglaries and break-ions to outbuildings in the Groby, Desford, Odstone & Market Bosworth areas.

# A helpful tip for further protecting your possessions:

Make your valuables less attractive to thieves by using property or police approved forensic marking solution only visible under Ultraviolet (UV) light. This can take the

15.05.24 Page 9 of 11

form of a special marker using ink or paint. Mark or etch your property with your postcode, house or flat number or the first three letters of your address. All these y stolen goods, making it harder for thieves to sell. So, make your mark. For information on police approved marking products, visit the <a href="Secured by Design">Secured by Design</a> website <a href="https://www.securedbydesign.com/">https://www.securedbydesign.com/</a>

And property marking isn't only for things like electrical items and bikes you can also mark high value belongings like antiques. However, we recommend that you seek specialist advice.

Register your property for free on <u>Immobilise</u> – it helps the police identify the owners of recovered property. You can register anything that has a serial number with Immobilise. https://www.immobilise.com/

#### **How Scammers hack accounts**

Fraudsters can access your online accounts in a variety of ways. If you find that one of your accounts has been hacked, you may be wondering how they gained access.

Here are some of the main ways a hacker can gain access:

- A data breach: this is when hackers gain access to a system that holds confidential data on people. Fraudsters can then use this data to gain access to accounts.
- Responding to a phishing message; scam messages that impersonate legitimate companies and contain links leading to malicious websites can be used to harvest personal details. Links can download malware to your device that steals your personal data, or cons you into entering your information on a website.
- On-platform chain hacking: a fraudster posts links to dodgy websites in the comment section of social media posts, which then asks the victim to enter them
- social media account details, thereby giving the fraudster access to these details. The fraudster may also message the victim impersonating one of their contacts to try and get them to share their **two-factor authentication code**.
- Credential stuffing: this is when hackers use one password they've successfully used to access other accounts from the same person.
- **Shoulder surfing:** this is when a scammer looks over your shoulder and watched you log into an account.
- Malicious apps: dodgy apps created by fraudsters that install malware on your device, which is then used to steal login information for your accounts.
- Protecting yourself from hacking

Some steps you can take to prevent your accounts from being hacked are:

- Use a unique password for each account-don't use the same password across different accounts
- Use a reputable **password manager** this will look after your passwords securely, so you don't have to memorise them
- Create secure passwords
- Download antivirus software on your devices
- Update your devices updates include protection from viruses
- Set up **two-factor authentication** (2FA) or two-step verification (2SV)
  This is when you provide a separate form of identification such as a code being sent via text when you log into an account.

(Las)

15.04.24 Page 10 of 11

#### Recovering hacked accounts

If your account has been hacked, beware of **recovery scammers** contacting you on social media telling you that they can get your account back. They can't and this is just another scam

Go to the help page of the account provi9der and find out who to contact to get assistance with a hacked account. Ensure you change your password and log out of your account on all devices.

Check to see if any new 'rules' have been set up on your email account that you haven't created. These can control where emails about your account are forwarded to.

Let your contacts know that you've been hacked and that any messages they receive are not from you.

Make sure you change passwords on other accounts in case fraudsters have also hacked into them and check your bank statement for unauthorised transactions.

If you notice any unusual behaviour on your bank account, call your bank immediately using the number on the back of your bank card and report it to **Action Fraud** on 0300 123 20 40 – or call police on 101.

Finally,, I would like to thank you all for your continued support and remind you that should you need my help or advice, I always pride myself on making myself available to residents. Remember I am only a phone call or email away.

Ozzy O'Shea Always Working for you Locally

Cllr Ozzy O'Shea Tel: 0116 239 4336 or Mobile 07808585825

Email: Ozzy.O'shea@leics.gov.uk Email: ozzyoshea@hotmail.com 15.05.24

Page 11 of 11

# LIST OF PAYMENTS/INCOME – APRIL 2024

#### APPENDIX 3

Cheque No.	Company	Amount	Detail
104752 104753 104754	ESPO Blachere Illuminations Ltd. Waterplus	4010.18 Chris	mary Inv.72918555 tmas decs.(1 <sup>sst</sup> payment) bill (5 months)
	TOTAL	£4258.79	

# DIRECT DEBIT/BANK PAYMENT

Salaries	2667.40 Salaries (April 2024)
Nest Pensions	85.71 Nest Pensions
British Gas	48.81 Gas
Ratby Senior ~Citizens	12.00 P/Cl mtg. 14/05/24
ICN Computer Services	120.00 Inv.20240149,202440151
Wright Tree Care	750.00 Inv.330 (Taverner Drive allotments)
HBBC	1196.21 Dog Waste Service

TOTAL

£4880.13

# INCOME

Allotment Rents	126.00		
HMRC	2194.61	VAT refund	
HBBC	116277.00	Precept	
HSBC	189.53	Interest	

TOTAL

£118787.14

